SPRING HARBOR NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION

TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE
Minutes of September 30, 2008

Draft
Present: Alderman Mark Clear, Shary Bisgard, Jackie Csedo, Herman Felstehausen, Edith First, Liz Freitick, Delores Haak, Tom Kalinke, Ruth Munz, Vicky Rhodes, Roger Rognrud, Tom Smith (arrived at 8:20 p.m.) and Matt Zastrow
Minutes:  

The minutes of May 8, 2008 were approved as written.

University Avenue Reconstruction Timetable:
Alderman Mark Clear said the city budget is on track with $730,000 in the mayor’s 2009 city budget allocated for engineering and design work on the reconstruction of University Avenue from Allen Boulevard to Segoe Road.  The city of Middleton may participate in the Middleton portion of the Allen Boulevard intersection. It is also unknown at this time whether the Village of Shorewood Hills will participate in the reconstruction of the intersection at Midvale Boulevard and University Avenue.  Planning will continue in 2010 with reconstruction occurring in 2011.  The total cost of the project is estimated to be $7.32 million dollars; 50% will be paid for by the federal government and the remaining 50% of the cost is to be divided between the city and county.
Mark said the city and county are still negotiating on cost-sharing.  He passed around copies of several papers and said if anyone requests a copy, he would be be happy to email it to them.  He gave Shary Bisgard his paper copies for her committee records. The titles of the papers are:

· Issue: What is the Future of the Dane County Trunk Highway System in the City of Madison?  (Larry Nelson states in the memo that “We must be concerned about another reason for this lack of participation (county’s), that being Section 83.025(d) of the Statues wherein the County Board can unilaterally remove portions of the CTH system from within an incorporated city or village when the population of Dane County reaches 500,000”)

· 2009 Capital Budget Capital Improvement Program

· Agreement; Reconstruction of County Trunk Highway MS (CTH MS) Also Known as University Avenue from Segoe Road to Allen Boulevard (city version)

· Agreement Providing for the Sharing of Engineering Design Costs of County Trunk Highway MS (also known as University Avenue) from Segoe Road to Allen Boulevard (county version)
Mark said a major point of disagreement is that the county so far has refused to share in the cost of rights-of-way.  County policy states the county does participate in this area but it is city staff’s belief that since the county is close to reaching a population of 500,000, the county will officially remove their oversight and funding role in county truck highways that are located within the City of Madison, making those roads the city’s sole responsibility.
Mark said it would be helpful for the neighborhood association to contact our county supervisor, Brett Hulsey, and the county executive and encourage them to come to the table to discuss this issue.  Mark noted that Madison residents are double taxed and that it is reasonable for the county to participate fiscally in this project.

Shary Bisgard said she had agreed at the last SHNA board meeting to draft a letter to the county executive on behalf of the SHNA president.  Mark said he would help draft the letter.
If city and county staff do not make progress, then Mark and Brett will need to get involved along with representatives of the mayor and county executive’s offices.

Old Middleton Road Reconstruction:
The Old Middleton Road’s condition from Capital Avenue to the City of Middleton is rated 3 out of 10.  The mayor has pledged to try to bring all city streets up to at least a rating of 5.  There is $1.67 million in the 2009 city budget allocated for reconstruction.  The engineering plan needs to be developed outlining three possible options for pedestrian and bike use adjacent to the road.  Mark said he will hold public meetings at the end of this year or early next year once the three designs are completed so the public will have the opportunity to comment on them.  Mark said University Avenue may be closed to traffic while reconstruction is underway and Old Middleton Road will be utilized as an alternate route.
Capital Avenue Pedestrian Islands:

Mark said the city had painted the curbs of the two islands on Capital Avenue making them easier for motorists to see.

Norman Way Intersection with University Avenue:

Mark said that city engineering staff told him there are no good options available to make it safer for pedestrians at this time since the expensive improvements needed would necessarily be destroyed during the road reconstruction.  An intersection benefiting pedestrians will be part of the improvements undertaken when University Avenue is reconstructed.

Intersections at Capital Avenue, Norman Way, Spring Harbor Drive and Whitney Way:

· Mark said the traffic lights were re-programmed by the city 
· The city had concrete poured to provide a sidewalk pad northeast of Capital Avenue in front of the car wash.

· A committee member noted the walk button on the east side of Spring Harbor Drive (north of the park) does not seem to work.  Mark said he would ask city staff to look into it.
Laurel Crest:

Matt Zastrow who lives on the corner of Laurel Crest and University Avenue made a power point presentation regarding illegal right turns being made by cars onto Laurel Crest from University Avenue.  Tom Kalinke, Ruth Munz, Vicky Rhodes, Roger Rognrud and Liz Freitick joined Matt speaking in support of possible solutions to preventing this activity. All agreed that the present situation is dangerous.  There are children on that street and in the public housing at the intersection of Laurel Crest and Capital Avenue who are endangered by the cars and the high rate speed they are traveling. 
Suggestions made to Alderman Clear included:
· Request the city to construct a partial berm narrowing Laurel Crest greater than 90 degrees at the intersection with University Avenue to allow school buses and the fire department access but making it more difficult for cars to be able to turn onto the street illegally

· Request the police department to provide regular but sporadic enforcement of the no right turn requirement
· Improve the signage on University Avenue that specifies no right turn so motorists will more readily be able to see the sign

· Explore the option of converting Laurel Crest into a one way street onto University Avenue

Sidewalk Debris at Hilldale

Herman Felstehausen asked Alderman Clear if he could work with Alderman Tim Gruber to ensure the sidewalks are cleared of debris at the construction site just west of Hilldale Shopping Mall since many local residents rely on those sidewalks to travel to Hilldale shops. He said the project fencing also needs to be adjusted in some places so the sidewalks are clear.  Mark said he would talk with Tim about this.

Potential for Overpass to Hilldale Mall

Herman said he believes it important that SHNA, Hill Farms Neighborhood Association and the Village of Shorewood Hills collaborate in discussing the possibility for a University Avenue overpass at Hilldale.  He said he know there is no funding at this time.  Herman said the best location for an overpass, based on experiences elsewhere, is mid-block between Midvale Avenue and Segoe Road, approximately at the rock berm to the right of McDonald’s restaurant.  Herman indicated the best design for an overpass is to take advantage of grade by beginning on a slope or the second story of a new or established structure.  The Hilldale side is proposed to be part of the elevated parking ramp planned for Whole Foods or other new building.  He reported that an overpass would be more cost-effective and more convenient for users than the underpass originally proposed as part of DOT property development.  It is not feasible to locate the overpass at Midvale Blvd. and University Avenue because of the long span covering eight lanes and two islands and lacking suitable frontage for ramp placement.
Support of Cameras at Intersections with Stoplights:

Shary Bisgard said that she had called both Representative Spencer Black and Senator Fred Risser’s offices to inquire if legislation to install cameras at intersections would be reintroduced in the January legislative session.  Aides to both elected officials suggested she call back in January to find out whether the bill has been reintroduced.  

Next Committee Meeting:

Since Shary will be out of town, Jackie Csedo agreed to act as chair of the committee during that time period and will schedule the next Transportation Committee meeting in February, 2009.

(Minutes written by Shary Bisgard)
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